Naval War College Review

Volume 71	Article 7
Number 2 Spring	Alucie /

2018

"Rockets' Red Glare"—Why Does China Oppose THAAD in South Korea, and What Does It Mean for U.S. Policy?

Robert C. Watts IV

Follow this and additional works at: https://digital-commons.usnwc.edu/nwc-review

Recommended Citation

Watts, Robert C. IV (2018) ""Rockets' Red Glare"—Why Does China Oppose THAAD in South Korea, and What Does It Mean for U.S. Policy?," *Naval War College Review*: Vol. 71 : No. 2, Article 7. Available at: https://digital-commons.usnwc.edu/nwc-review/vol71/iss2/7

This Article is brought to you for free and open access by the Journals at U.S. Naval War College Digital Commons. It has been accepted for inclusion in Naval War College Review by an authorized editor of U.S. Naval War College Digital Commons. For more information, please contact repository.inquiries@usnwc.edu.

"ROCKETS' RED GLARE"

Why Does China Oppose THAAD in South Korea, and What Does It Mean for U.S. Policy?

Robert C. Watts IV

n July 7, 2016, the United States announced plans to deploy a terminal highaltitude area defense (THAAD) battery in South Korea to defend U.S. and allied forces better against North Korean ballistic missiles. China's response to this announcement was strikingly strident. The following day a Chinese foreign ministry spokesperson expressed China's "strong dissatisfaction with and firm opposition to the decision" and said that the deployment of THAAD will "gravely sabotage the strategic security interests of regional countries including China."¹ Several articles in the *China Daily* over the next few weeks described THAAD as a "clear, present, substantive threat to China's security interests" and compared THAAD's deployment to a stark example of strategic brinkmanship, stating that "the negative influence of the deployment of THAAD in the [Republic of Korea]

Commander Robert C. Watts IV is an active-duty USN surface warfare officer. He has served as operations officer on ballistic-missile defense (BMD)capable ships based in Yokosuka, Japan, and Norfolk, Virginia. He also served on a minehunter based in Bahrain and a destroyer in Norfolk. Ashore, he served as protocol officer to the Vice Chief of Naval Operations and as a BMD requirements officer at U.S. Fleet Forces Command. He was commissioned in 2002 through the Navy ROTC unit at the University of Virginia, where he majored in history and foreign affairs. He earned a master's degree in national security and strategic studies from the Naval War College in 2009 and a master's in public policy from Princeton University in 2017. is similar to that of the Cuban Missile Crisis."² China's opposition to THAAD has continued since the first components of the system arrived in South Korea and became operational in the spring of 2017.³

Unlike the nuclear-armed ballistic missiles that the Soviet Union placed in Cuba in 1962, THAAD is a defensive weapon with limited capability and capacity, so it raises the question of why China so vocally opposes this regional ballistic-missile defense (BMD) system. Chinese media sources suggest three reasons for opposing THAAD in the Republic of Korea (ROK). First, they claim

Naval War College Review, Spring 2018, Vol. 71, No. 2

that THAAD exceeds South Korea's security needs and will spark an arms race on the Korean Peninsula. Second, they claim that THAAD's radar will threaten China's nuclear-deterrent forces, upsetting the strategic balance. Third, they fear that fielding an advanced BMD system in Korea will reinforce and reshape U.S. alliances in Northeast Asia, both by tightening the alliance with South Korea and by fostering a trilateral U.S.-ROK-Japan security relationship. In a July 9, 2016, editorial, the *China Daily* outlined Beijing's argument against THAAD. "[I]t will not only escalate tensions on the Korean Peninsula, but also break the strategic balance and widen the trust deficit among the regional powers. . . . Washington is trying to drive a wedge between Beijing and Seoul, and reinforce the US-Japan-ROK military alliance."⁴

How should the United States evaluate these three concerns, and what are the implications for U.S. policy? This article will describe the decision to deploy THAAD, placing it within the context of U.S. and Chinese policy toward the Korean Peninsula. Next, each of China's three concerns about THAAD will be reviewed to analyze the theoretical underpinnings and assess the relative significance of each. The analysis will find that THAAD is not likely to spark an arms race on the Korean Peninsula, which suggests that China's fear of a security dilemma there is insincere. China's second concern-about strategic stability and the effectiveness of its nuclear deterrent—appears to be more sincere, but it overestimates THAAD's limited contribution to the U.S. homeland-defense BMD system. Although the third concern has not been discussed in the Chinese media as thoroughly, it is likely that THAAD's potential to strengthen America's bilateral alliance with South Korea and to advance trilateral relations among the United States, South Korea, and Japan worries China most. In response, the United States should ignore warnings of a Korean security dilemma, address strategic stability questions, andmost importantly-harness concerns about strengthening alliance relationships so as to spur China's cooperation in denuclearizing North Korea.

THE KOREAN SECURITY ENVIRONMENT, BMD, AND THE DECISION TO DEPLOY THAAD

The United States and China are the two most significant outside powers with an interest in the Korean Peninsula. Both countries have a shared interest in a nuclear-free North Korea, but from that starting point their policy goals diverge. Assistant Secretary of State for East Asian and Pacific Affairs Daniel R. Russel testified to the Senate Foreign Relations Committee in 2014 that America desires "peaceful denuclearization" on the Korean Peninsula, and intends to "provide deterrence and defense against the threat posed by the Democratic People's Republic of Korea's (DPRK's) continued pursuit of nuclear weapons and ballistic missile technology."⁵ China, on the other hand, seeks denuclearization, but also wants to maintain political stability in North Korea. When these two objectives conflict, China prefers policies that preserve the status quo over those that apply pressure to end North Korea's nuclear program.⁶ Recognizing China's potential to influence decision making in North Korea, President Trump has encouraged Chinese president Xi Jinping, privately and publicly, to use China's influence over North Korea to curtail the latter's nuclear weapons program.⁷

As Assistant Secretary Russel pointed out in his testimony, ballistic missiles are closely related to the threat that North Korea's nuclear ambitions pose. North Korea has a large arsenal of conventional ballistic missiles and desires to arm some of them with nuclear warheads. These weapons may appeal to North Korea because they are relatively inexpensive, can strike at long ranges, and are difficult to defend against. In response to the ballistic-missile threat on the Korean Peninsula and elsewhere around the world, the United States has developed regional BMD systems, including THAAD, to protect deployed U.S. forces and foreign partners, as well as homeland-defense BMD systems to defend the continental United States from attack by a small number of intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBMs).⁸

THAAD's deployment to South Korea came after several years of negotiations between Washington and Seoul, during which China consistently opposed this weapon system. Spurred by advances in North Korean ballistic-missile technology, the commander of U.S. forces in Korea first proposed the idea in June 2014, and by October 2014 negotiations were in progress.⁹ During these discussions, South Korea hedged its position about THAAD and asserted its independent decision-making process. In March 2015, the spokesperson for the South Korean president said that the United States "had not requested to deploy THAAD, the two countries were not consulting about THAAD, and . . . there was no deployment decision."¹⁰ This position was referred to as the "three noes."

That same month, however, the South Korean ministry of defense spokesperson stated that "it is possible that neighboring states could have their own positions on the possible deployment of the THAAD system by the U.S. Forces Korea but they should not attempt to exercise influence on our defense policy."¹¹ China is a neighboring state that had attempted to influence Korea's decision making, and likely was the target of this remark. In July 2014, Chinese president Xi Jinping asked South Korean president Park Geun-hye to reject deploying THAAD, reportedly saying, "South Korea, as a sovereign country, should exercise its right to express its opposition and the THAAD issue won't be a problem between South Korea and China."¹² China reiterated its opposition to THAAD at several opportunities, including during visits to South Korea by senior defense and foreign ministry officials in 2015.¹³ In February 2016, South Korea abandoned its ambiguity about deploying THAAD and resumed discussions with the United States. This policy change was triggered by North Korea's launch of a satellite into orbit. This rocket launch also may have tested ICBM-related technologies.¹⁴ China continued to voice its opposition to THAAD. For example, Wang Yi, China's foreign minister, said in a February 25, 2016, speech at the Center for Strategic and International Studies in Washington, DC, that "China's legitimate national security interests may be jeopardized or threatened [by THAAD]. . . . We believe China's legitimate security concerns must be taken into account, and a convincing explanation must be provided to China."¹⁵

On July 7, 2016, the U.S. Department of Defense announced that it had decided to deploy THAAD to southeastern South Korea, "as a defensive measure to ensure the security of the ROK and its people, and to protect alliance military forces from North Korea's weapons of mass destruction and ballistic missile threats."¹⁶ China immediately denounced this decision. The following day China's foreign ministry spokesperson said, "[I]n disregard of the clear oppositions from relevant countries including China, the US and ROK announced their decision to deploy the THAAD system in the ROK. China has expressed strong dissatisfaction with and firm opposition to the decision. . . . China strongly urges the US and the ROK to halt the process of deploying the system."¹⁷

President Xi personally expressed China's opposition during meetings with U.S. president Obama and South Korean president Park during the September 2016 Group of Twenty summit in Hangzhou, China.¹⁸ China complemented its vocal opposition with actions that were tied publicly to China's position on THAAD and appeared intended to coerce South Korea or the United States into changing their deployment plans. For example, China opposed UN statements critical of North Korean missile tests if they did not include language critical of THAAD as well.¹⁹ China also held an unusually large naval exercise—involving over one hundred vessels—in waters adjacent to the Korean Peninsula in September 2016.²⁰ And the following month, China and Russia announced plans for combined missile-defense exercises.²¹ Of most consequence, however, has been China's use of economic statecraft to reduce trade between China and South Korea, such as reducing Chinese tourism to South Korea and cutting off many South Korean entertainers from the Chinese market.²²

The United States deployed THAAD to South Korea in the spring of 2017, amid domestic political upheaval there.²³ The United States had planned to deploy THAAD in late 2017, but accelerated this in part because of increased perceptions of North Korea's threat, but also perhaps because of events in South Korea. President Park, who supported deploying THAAD, was unseated in March 2017 amid a corruption scandal. The front-runner to replace her, Moon

Jae-in, campaigned against THAAD's deployment. Some assert that the early deployment of THAAD was meant to present Park's successor with a fait accompli, thus making it more difficult to reverse the deployment.²⁴

The deployment began on March 6, 2017, when a U.S. Air Force cargo plane delivered several missile launchers and other components to South Korea.²⁵ China's foreign ministry quickly condemned the deployment. The next day its spokesperson said, "[W]e are resolutely against the deployment of THAAD.... We once again strongly urge the relevant parties to stop the deployment process, instead of traveling further down the wrong path."²⁶ Within two months, U.S. and South Korean forces declared the system operational.²⁷

THAAD remained controversial even after its deployment. Days before the South Korean presidential election, President Trump said that the cost-sharing arrangement on THAAD should be renegotiated so that Seoul would pay up to one billion dollars more for the system.²⁸ The original agreement called for the United States to pay the costs of procuring and deploying THAAD, while South Korea would provide land on which to base the system. After President Trump's remarks, his national security advisor, Lieutenant General H. R. McMaster, is reported to have assured his South Korean counterpart that Washington intended to honor the cost-sharing agreement, but later issued a caveat that cost sharing might be subject to future "renegotiation."²⁹

Moon Jae-in was elected in March 2017, and that June he halted THAAD's deployment to provide time for an environmental assessment of the deployment site. To expedite the deployment, the Park administration had divided the site into two smaller sites, which would have enabled an abbreviated assessment and facilitated a more rapid deployment. Moon's decision halted the deployment of the remaining four missile launchers, but did not affect the status of the two launchers and the radar that had been deployed already and declared operation-al.³⁰ The *New York Times* described the partial delay as "an apparent concession to China."³¹

When asked whether China viewed Moon's decision as "a positive signal, as an affirmation of China's opposition to THAAD," China's foreign ministry spokesperson, rather than agreeing or disagreeing, reiterated, "China's position is clear-cut. We are firm in opposing the deployment of THAAD by the U.S. in the ROK."³² A commentator in the *China Daily* pointed out that "it is difficult to evaluate the delay in the installation of THAAD after the ROK President Moon Jae-in ordered an environmental evaluation, because he reiterated that the THAAD decision made by his predecessor Park Geun-hye will be carried through."³³ It appeared to Chinese observers that Moon's environmental review likely would slow but not reverse the deployment. This assessment soon appeared to be correct. Several weeks after Moon announced the environmental assessment, South

Korea's foreign minister affirmed Seoul's commitment to deploying THAAD and pointed out that the environmental study was intended to improve domestic political support for the deployment.³⁴

THREE EXPLANATIONS FOR CHINA'S OPPOSITION TO THAAD

China's opposition to THAAD is clear, but it is less apparent exactly why China opposes this system so strongly. Robert Jervis, a scholar at Columbia University, has written that "the roots of many important disputes about policies lie in differing perceptions."³⁵ To understand China's opposition to THAAD, it is essential to understand China's perception of THAAD and how it believes that THAAD changes the security environment on and around the Korean Peninsula. The following section will explain and evaluate China's three arguments against THAAD: first, that THAAD will spark an arms race on the Korean Peninsula; second, that THAAD threatens China's nuclear deterrent; and third, that THAAD could strengthen and change U.S. alliances in Northeast Asia.

THAAD Creates a Security Dilemma

China's first argument against THAAD asserts that this weapon system is ill suited for the threats South Korea faces, but at the same time will be a destabilizing influence on the Korean Peninsula because it will encourage an arms race. China's position resembles theoretical arguments Robert Jervis has made about the spiral model of the security dilemma: that "policies aimed at security will threaten others."³⁶ Jervis outlines how, in an anarchic state of nature, a country achieves security only through its strength, and fears aggression from other states, including possible but unlikely threats. In this environment, strengthening one's own security will make other countries feel threatened, causing them to strengthen themselves in turn. Even weapons intended to be defensive could at the same time threaten the security of other states. Jervis writes that "when states seek the ability to defend themselves, they get too much and too little-too much because they gain the ability to carry out any aggression; too little because others, being menaced, will increase their own arms and so reduce the first state's security."37 However, the Chinese position does not hold up to close scrutiny, partly because of its internal contradictions, but also because THAAD is a defensive system.

Chinese media reports argue that several aspects of THAAD make it unsuited for use on the Korean Peninsula. These articles contend that because THAAD is intended for use against "long-range" missiles it is unable to defend Seoul and other parts of South Korea from short-range North Korean threats, such as artillery. A researcher at the People's Liberation Army (PLA) Academy of Military Science said that THAAD "mainly targets long-range missiles and has nothing to do with intercepting short-range ones launched by the DPRK."³⁸ A *China Daily* article describes THAAD as defending against missiles "at a high altitude of 40–150 km [kilometers]," but then counters that this high-altitude capability is meaningless because "hundreds of DPRK missiles targeting South Korea will fly at a much lower altitude of less than 20 km."³⁹ Yet another article points out that THAAD would be useless against the artillery and short-range rockets that threaten Seoul. Because of these limitations, the Chinese author concludes that THAAD "is not a good option."⁴⁰

Despite arguing that THAAD does not add much to the defense of South Korea, one Chinese scholar assessed that this weapon will "stoke an arms race on the Korean Peninsula."⁴¹ He Yafei, a former vice-minister of the Chinese Ministry of Foreign Affairs, writes that THAAD will "undermine the regional strategic balance in East Asia. . . . When the strategic balance of a region is broken, an arms race follows and regional disputes and conflicts intensify."⁴² More explicitly outlining the dynamics of an anticipated Korean Peninsula security dilemma, a researcher at the PLA's National Defense University writes that THAAD "will inevitably make the much weaker DPRK feel a more immediate security threat and then motivate it to develop more conventional and even nuclear weapons to ensure its security. . . . The vicious circle resulting from escalated military moves and countermeasures will only result in escalated military tensions."⁴³

The language Chinese observers use to suggest that THAAD could start an arms race echoes Robert Jervis's spiral model of the security dilemma, but the Chinese position has several flaws. Logically, how could a weapon that does not add much capability to the defense of South Korea, as Chinese writers argue, change the security balance meaningfully and create a security dilemma? Furthermore, North Korea already has the world's fourth-largest army and spends over one-third of its gross domestic product on its military, so whether THAAD is deployed is irrelevant; North Korea likely is devoting as many resources as it can to building and sustaining its military already.⁴⁴ Yet while these two contradictory arguments do not hold up in concert, they still are worth examining individually.

The first argument—that THAAD exceeds the defensive needs of South Korea—is flawed in several ways. From the U.S. and South Korean perspectives, THAAD adds to existing defenses, particularly as North Korea improves its missile technology. According to the director of the U.S. Missile Defense Agency (MDA), THAAD can "deepen, extend, and complement" other BMD systems in general, while on the Korean Peninsula it "contributes to a layered missile defense system and enhances the U.S.-ROK Alliance's defense against North Korean missile threats."⁴⁵ While THAAD may not meet all of South Korea's complex and challenging defensive needs, it complements other defenses and adds improved capabilities.

Before THAAD's deployment, U.S. and ROK forces had several BMD capabilities. The Patriot missile system provides land-based endo-atmospheric point defense against ballistic missiles in the terminal phase of flight, meaning it engages a threat inside the earth's atmosphere as it descends toward a target. The Patriot's operational range is estimated to be twenty to thirty-five kilometers (km) up to an altitude of 15–32 km.⁴⁶ The U.S. Navy also can provide endo-atmospheric terminal defenses with its SM-6 missiles, plus exo-atmospheric defenses against longer-range missiles in the midcourse phase of flight using SM-3 missiles.⁴⁷

Like the Patriot and SM-6, THAAD is a terminal defense system, but it has increased speed, altitude, and area-coverage capabilities. Its interceptor's speed of Mach 8 far exceeds the Patriot's Mach 3.⁴⁸ THAAD is able to engage targets both within and just beyond the atmosphere, suggesting an altitude capability exceeding a hundred kilometers, the highest extent of the earth's atmosphere.⁴⁹ The U.S. MDA believes that this high-altitude capability is important because a "high-altitude intercept mitigates effects of enemy weapons of mass destruction before they reach the ground."⁵⁰ This capability may be particularly important against North Korean missiles that could be armed with nuclear warheads. THAAD's estimated operational range is two hundred kilometers, enabling it to defend a substantially larger area than the Patriot.⁵¹ When used in coordination with other BMD systems, as in South Korea, THAAD should bolster the resiliency and capacity of BMDs on the Korean Peninsula and increase the probability of intercepting North Korean ballistic missiles successfully.

THAAD's improved capabilities, in comparison with other U.S. and ROK BMD systems, also may be relevant owing to recent improvements in North Korean ballistic-missile technology. For example, Pyongyang has added a "lofted" trajectory to its Rodong medium-range ballistic missile. By lofting the missile—launching it at a more elevated angle—the rocket's reach is shorter but it gains a higher altitude and higher speed than a missile flying the same range along the most efficient trajectory. South Korea's ministry of defense has argued that the speed and altitude of a lofted Rodong reduce its vulnerability to Patriot missiles, but it remains within THAAD's engagement capabilities.⁵² The Rodong is of particular concern to the South Korean government because officials believe North Korea is able to arm it with a miniaturized nuclear weapon.⁵³ It is difficult to assess the technical merits of the ministry of defense's analysis, but it is noteworthy that South Korean officials argue that THAAD addresses a specific defensive capability gap brought on by advancements in North Korean missile technology.

Chinese analysts correctly point out that THAAD does not add much capability to the defense of Seoul against short-range artillery and unguided rockets. But there is more to defending South Korea than simply defending Seoul; North Korea likely would not limit wartime attacks to the capital city. While the city may be not only the political but the economic heart of South Korea, targets distant from Seoul also would be important to U.S. and South Korean defensive efforts. One example is Pusan, a busy containerport in southeastern Korea.⁵⁴ Although it is over three hundred kilometers from the Demilitarized Zone (DMZ) that separates the two Koreas, Pusan is within the range of some North Korean ballistic missiles. The North Korean announcement of a July 2016 test launch implied that using ballistic missiles to attack a port, such as Pusan, is an aspect of Pyongyang's war plans. "The drill was conducted . . . under the simulated conditions of making pre-emptive strikes at ports and airfields in . . . South Korea."⁵⁵ Arguing that THAAD does not defend Seoul ignores other ways in which the system might contribute to South Korea's defense.

The second part of China's argument is that THAAD creates an arms race on the Korean Peninsula. To evaluate this concern, it is important to determine whether THAAD is a defensive system. Jervis proposes that if a defensive weapon can be distinguished from an offensive weapon, a state can increase its defensive armament without causing another state to feel threatened, or in other words, without sparking an arms race. However, it could be difficult to make this distinction, because "a weapon is either offensive or defensive according to which end of it you're looking at."⁵⁶ Furthermore, weapons can be both defensive and offensive in character. Jervis suggests several criteria to assess whether a weapon is defensive or offensive. A defensive weapon should focus on keeping an adversary from entering one's territory, should not extend one's reach into an opponent's territory, and should be immobile. Mobile forces, even if defensive, are problematic because they can advance with and protect offensive forces. On the other hand, according to Jervis's argument, weapons that can destroy enemy defenses or are more effective when used in a surprise attack are inherently offensive.⁵⁷

On the basis of these criteria and THAAD's characteristics, one can conclude that THAAD is not an offensive system, and is instead primarily defensive. First, although the Russian deputy minister of defense argued in June 2017 that THAAD "is not only a ballistic missile defense system, but it has dual function: it can launch attack missiles a long distance," there is no evidence that THAAD has an offensive capability.⁵⁸ The missile carries no warhead and has not been tested against land targets.⁵⁹ With no offensive capability, it could not be used to mount a surprise attack. In fact, there is little surprise about THAAD's deployment—its location alongside a golf course is well known, and the U.S. Department of Defense publicized its March 2017 arrival in South Korea.⁶⁰ Second, THAAD has several capability limitations. It is a mobile system, as its March 2017 delivery by strategic airlift demonstrated; yet once it is in place political considerations may make it unlikely the battery will be repositioned. Its 2017 deployment to South

Korea was halted to conduct an environmental-impact assessment of its new base, which may take up to a year to complete.⁶¹ Any future relocation probably would be similarly constrained, except perhaps in extremis. Other capability limitations include that it has no antiaircraft capability and is located about three hundred kilometers south of the DMZ. So THAAD can target only ballistic missiles, and its interceptor's range does not extend into North Korea. By Jervis's definition, THAAD is not an offensive system, and actually exhibits many characteristics that would define it as a defensive weapon.

Chinese observers argue that THAAD is ill suited for use in South Korea and creates a security dilemma on the peninsula, but THAAD appears to be a useful, defensive weapon that should not cause an arms race when viewed through the theoretical lens of the different impacts of offensive and defensive weapons. THAAD arguably is a defensive weapon that adds improved capabilities and an additional layer of defense for U.S. and South Korean forces. Contrary to the criticism some Chinese analysts have voiced, these aspects of THAAD should reduce its risk of contributing to a security dilemma on the Korean Peninsula.

THAAD Upsets Strategic Stability

As Jervis writes, "[S]tates underestimate the degree to which they menace others."⁶² Perhaps the United States underestimates the menace THAAD poses to China. China's second argument against THAAD suggests that it is part of an American global missile-defense system that threatens China's limited nuclear deterrent and leaves China vulnerable to coercion by the United States.⁶³

This argument focuses on THAAD's AN/TPY-2 radar, which has two operational modes. To provide fire-control data to a THAAD battery, it operates in a shorter-range "terminal" mode; to provide early-warning and cueing data to other regional or strategic BMD systems, it can operate in a longer-range "forwardbased" mode.⁶⁴ Chinese observers contend that THAAD's radar improves the U.S. homeland-defense BMD system by collecting data on Chinese missile tests in peacetime and providing targeting information on Chinese ICBM launches in wartime.⁶⁵ Contrary to these fears, U.S. BMD policy and weapons are not directed against China. Furthermore, the AN/TPY-2 radar is not likely to change appreciably the information available to the United States about China's strategic capabilities.

Several articles in the Chinese media best encapsulate this argument against THAAD and demonstrate the mistrust that exists in China about THAAD's purpose in South Korea. Building on the argument that THAAD is not needed in South Korea, an August 2016 *China Daily* article asserts that there is a "hidden agenda behind THAAD, an installation that barely covers Seoul but extends its reach into China," and concludes that "THAAD can be used to collect radar data of warheads and decoys of Chinese and Russian strategic missiles by monitoring

their tests, thus enabling the United States to neutralize their nuclear deterrence and put the national security of China and Russia at risk."⁶⁶ Similarly, the *PLA Daily* wrote in July 2016 that THAAD "far exceeds the defense needs of the United States and South Korea in the Korean Peninsula. . . . The United States apparently has an ulterior object in mind. . . . The real intention is to target China and Russia and further advance the construction of the US global missile defense system."⁶⁷

This fear and mistrust about THAAD are consistent with China's broader concerns about how America's BMD systems could affect China's limited nuclear deterrent negatively. China's strategic rocket force has only seventy-five to one hundred nuclear-armed ICBMs.⁶⁸ By comparison, the U.S. nuclear force has over four hundred deployed ICBMs, up to 230 submarine-launched ballistic missiles deployed on submarines, and eighty nuclear-capable strategic bombers.⁶⁹ Employment of China's relatively small nuclear arsenal-sometimes referred to in Chinese writings as a "lean and effective" force—is believed to be governed by a "no first use" (NFU) policy.⁷⁰ Pan Zhenqiang, a professor at the PLA's National Defense University, explained the principles behind this policy when he wrote, "NFU highlights China's philosophical belief that nuclear weapons can only be used to serve one purpose, that of retaliation against nuclear attack."⁷¹ While there is a vigorous debate among analysts of China's nuclear program regarding whether Beijing actually would adhere to its NFU policy, China's nuclear force structure was developed within the constraints of this policy. As a result, China has only a small number of strategic nuclear weapons.⁷²

The Chinese strategic community believes that BMD poses "the most serious threat to China's nuclear deterrent."73 While American BMD may be rudimentary at this point, some Chinese analysts fear that its potential to grow and improve over time is unlimited. This expectation fosters a fear that U.S. BMD will threaten China's nuclear retaliatory capability. Sun Xiangli at the China Academy of Engineering Physics writes that "because China's nuclear forces have maintained a limited scope for a long time, China is very sensitive to threats from strategic missile defenses. As long as strategic missile defenses develop without limit, China's limited nuclear deterrent will inevitably be challenged."74 When combined with the risk of a U.S. first strike against China's small nuclear force, effective BMD could secure the United States from nuclear retaliation, in the eyes of some Chinese analysts. Assessing U.S. motives for developing BMD systems, two Chinese defense experts are reported to have said, "[T]he essence of developing missile defense is to search for a shield against nuclear weapons. Once it succeeds, it will trigger a deep and widespread military revolution and even change the nature of politics."75 According to this perspective, BMD could undermine strategic stability, meaning that it could weaken America's perceived risk of suffering an unacceptable level of damage in a nuclear exchange, thus creating opportunities for the United States to threaten the use of nuclear weapons to coerce China.⁷⁶

How does deploying THAAD to South Korea interact with China's fear that U.S. BMD makes China's nuclear deterrent less credible? Chinese concerns stem from THAAD's associated radar. Some in China argue that the AN/TPY-2 radar is able both to collect data on Chinese missile tests and to provide early-warning or cueing information to strategic BMD systems. According to the PLA Daily, "not only can [the radar] glean information from the region and accumulate data on target features in peacetime, but it can also serve as an early identification and tracking tool in wartime."77 Wu Riqiang, a professor at Renmin University in Beijing and a former missile designer, said, "China is not concerned with THAAD interceptors. China is concerned with THAAD radar."78 He contends that a forward-deployed radar such as the AN/TPY-2 could provide early warning of an ICBM attack against the United States, thus increasing the homeland-defense system's engagement opportunities. By tracking Chinese ICBMs early in their flight, the United States also might be able to observe the ICBM deploy decoys, thereby enabling defensive systems to distinguish better between decoys and warheads.⁷⁹ This argument suggests that the radar associated with this regional BMD system also could make the homeland-defense BMD system more effective by increasing the depth of fire and more efficient by reducing the number of engagements against decoys.

The idea that a BMD capability threatens a nation's nuclear deterrent and degrades strategic stability is new neither to the world nor to China. Thomas C. Schelling, the late eminent scholar, wrote of the Cold War strategic balance that "ballistic missile defenses, if installed on a large scale by the U.S. or the Soviet Union, might preserve or destroy stability based on whether or not they increased or decreased the advantage to either side of striking first."⁸⁰ These consequences are particularly meaningful for a small nuclear power such as China. Effective BMD could make nuclear war more likely, because BMD potentially gives the "first striker" an advantage. The first striker may not be able to eliminate all its enemy's nuclear forces, but its BMD would place at risk the smaller number of weapons launched in a retaliatory second strike.⁸¹ As a result, the 1972 Anti-Ballistic Missile Treaty, which limited the United States and the Soviet Union to protecting one location with a BMD system each, has been described as the "savior of small nuclear programs" like China's, by ensuring that enemy targets remained vulnerable to retaliation by a smaller nuclear force.⁸²

For at least the last decade, China's opposition to American BMD systems has been consistent over different times and locations, so it is not unique to THAAD's deployment in South Korea. Speaking at a conference on disarmament in Geneva in 2009, China's then foreign minister Yang Jiechi said, "[T]he practice of seeking absolute strategic advantage should be abandoned. Countries should [not] develop missile defense systems that undermine global strategic stability.^{*83} More recently, China has opposed the deployment of AN/TPY-2 radars, without THAAD batteries, at two locations in Japan. While the United States and Japan linked these deployments to North Korean nuclear and missile advancements, the Chinese foreign ministry spokesman criticized the decision in 2013, saying that it would "bring about a severe negative impact on global strategic stability.^{*84} China consistently has opposed U.S. BMD improvements and deployments in Northeast Asia.

China's position on BMD resembles that represented in Russian and many Chinese reports about THAAD that include Russia as an affected party, but this view likely represents a convenient alignment rather than overlapping interests. Russia has objected both to NATO's Aegis Ashore system in Romania and Poland and to THAAD in South Korea. Russian foreign minister Sergey Lavrov criticized the decision to deploy THAAD, saying that "this situation should not be used as a pretext for massive militarization of Northeast Asia and the deployment in the region of yet another positioning area for the US anti-missile defense shield."⁸⁵ Russia's strategic nuclear force is much larger than China's, and therefore less vulnerable to low-capacity BMD systems. Moscow's opposition may be rooted less in concerns about assuring mutual vulnerability than in political considerations, such as how BMD reinforces U.S. relationships with Moscow's former allies in eastern Europe.⁸⁶

From a theoretical perspective, China's concern about American regional and homeland BMD capabilities degrading its nuclear deterrent is understandable, but in the narrower practical context of THAAD in South Korea these concerns are misplaced. U.S. strategic BMD capabilities are not focused on China. It is possible that the AN/TPY-2 radar may improve U.S. understanding of Chinese strategic capabilities, but no matter whether it does, the United States already has an array of sensors that can provide the kind of intelligence and surveillance data about which China is concerned.

According to U.S. defense policy, American BMD capabilities are directed against "rogue states" such as North Korea and Iran that have or may be developing nuclear weapons and the ability to employ them via long-range ballistic missiles. Furthermore, U.S. policy explains that this technology is not intended for use against Russia or China. The 2010 U.S. Department of Defense *Ballistic Missile Defense Review Report* included the following:

Today, only Russia and China have the capability to conduct a large-scale ballistic missile attack on the territory of the United States, but this is very unlikely and not the focus of U.S. BMD....

... As the United States has stated in the past, the homeland missile defense capabilities are focused on regional actors such as Iran and North Korea. While the GMD [ground-based midcourse defense, which uses ground-based interceptor, or GBI, missiles] system would be employed to defend the United States against limited missile launches from any source, it does not have the capacity to cope with large scale Russian or Chinese missile attacks, and is not intended to affect the strategic balance with those countries.⁸⁷

America's homeland-defense BMD system reflects this policy. It has forty-four GBIs, which constitute the only BMD weapon that can engage an ICBM.⁸⁸ President Trump and members of Congress have advocated fielding twenty additional interceptors.⁸⁹ Yet even such a larger future force would constitute a relatively small number of interceptors. Particularly in light of GBIs' low success rate in testing, the homeland-defense BMD system has insufficient capacity to defend the United States against a large raid from either Russia or China.⁹⁰

It may be difficult for the United States to address China's concern about the AN/ TPY-2 radar. Chinese analysts mistrust assurances that the radar is intended only to target North Korea. The *China Daily* reported that South Korean president Park promised Chinese president Xi that the radar would operate in its shorter-range terminal mode rather than in forward-based mode. Wang Junsheng, a scholar at the Chinese Academy of Social Sciences, wrote in response that "this is hogwash, for even if the first THAAD's range were only 200 km, it can be easily upgraded."⁹¹ Reporting indicates that the two modes use the same hardware but different software, suggesting it may take no longer than eight hours to change modes.⁹²

Regardless of the uncertainty about how the radar is used and whether it is as capable as the Chinese believe, THAAD on the Korean Peninsula does not change dramatically the methods available to the United States for peacetime intelligence collection or wartime early warning and cueing. For gathering technical information about missile tests around the world, the U.S. Air Force manages an intelligence-collection program that includes advanced radars and optical sensors at ground sites, on planes, and on ships.⁹³ There are many other sensors available to the United States, including Space Tracking and Surveillance System satellites; other AN/TPY-2 radars in Japan; Aegis radars on BMD-capable ships at sea; and the Sea-Based X-band radar (known as SBX), which is a large, missile-tracking radar mounted on a mobile oil rig–like hull.⁹⁴ So, although it may not be a satisfying explanation to a Chinese audience that is wary of American BMD capabilities, introducing one THAAD radar into South Korea does not appear to add much to America's existing BMD sensor coverage in Northeast Asia.

THAAD Strengthens Northeast Asian Alliances

China also has raised concerns about THAAD's potential influence on Northeast Asian alliance relationships, specifically that the missile-defense system could strengthen ties between the United States and South Korea and improve the trilateral relationship among the United States, Japan, and South Korea. Writing in general terms, Thomas J. Christensen, a professor at Princeton University, has noted that there is a "stimulative effect of North Korean activities on U.S. alliances."⁹⁵ More specifically, Charles L. Glaser at George Washington University has written that China likely is less concerned about THAAD's impact on its nuclear deterrent than about "the role that cooperation on the deployment of BMD systems plays in deepening U.S. military alliances with South Korea and Japan."⁹⁶ The *China Daily* also has highlighted the relationship between THAAD and U.S. alliances: "[T]he US is trying to tear China and ROK apart and reinforce the US-Japan-ROK military alliance."⁹⁷ So, how does China perceive THAAD's effect on both these alliance systems?

As China has become more economically important to South Korea, ROK leaders have had to balance delicately their growing economic and political relationship with China with their enduring security alliance with the United States.⁹⁸ Chinese analysts directly associate THAAD with the prospects for future Sino-Korean economic and political relations. Wang Junsheng writes that "the deployment of THAAD in the ROK will almost certainly set a ticking time bomb in the two peoples' minds, as well as bilateral economic ties."⁹⁹ A *China Daily* editorial indicates that "the THAAD move will deal a blow to China-ROK ties, which are enjoying their best ever period since the establishment of diplomatic relations in 1992."¹⁰⁰ On the other hand, South Korea and the United States have very deep political and security ties, dating back to America's participation in the 1950–53 Korean War. America remains the guarantor of South Korean security, with 28,500 troops stationed there. In peacetime, the two countries exercise together routinely; in wartime, America would exercise operational control of South Korean forces, and the United States provides extended nuclear deterrence.¹⁰¹

In recent years, South Korea has gone to great lengths to avoid choosing publicly between China and the United States, and this has been particularly apparent in the BMD realm. In 2015, South Korea hesitated to endorse THAAD's deployment. Government representatives then responded to questions about it with the "three noes" and began to develop an indigenous BMD system, called the Korea Air and Missile Defense, as an alternative to U.S. BMD systems.¹⁰² Even after the 2016 deployment decision, South Korea's defense minister Han Min-koo announced that THAAD "will not be related to sharing information with the U.S. [regional missile defense] system" and reiterated that "[s]ince the Kim Dae-jung administration, our nation has maintained the policy of not participating in the [U.S.] missile defense system."¹⁰³ His comments appeared to signal that, although THAAD will be in South Korea, it will not serve as a precursor to greater Korean integration with U.S. BMD systems.

By hosting THAAD, South Korea chose a U.S. security initiative in the face of China's fierce objections. While South Korea has emphasized that THAAD's deployment does not reflect on its relationship with China, Beijing disagrees. Some in China have accused South Korea not only of tightening the relationship with the United States but simultaneously of rejecting China. An analyst at the PLA National Defense University wrote, "Washington wants to utilize THAAD to bind the ROK more tightly to the U.S. chariot."¹⁰⁴ Wang Junsheng described the deployment of THAAD as a "strategic competition issue between China and [the] U.S., which is a zero-sum game," and assessed that China will treat South Korea as if it "gave up [its] balanced position between China and [the] U.S."¹⁰⁵ Similarly, the *China Daily* wrote that "the only side that profits from the situation is the United States. By successfully distancing China and the ROK from each other, the US has secured its alliance with the ROK and the ground for continued presence of US military bases there."¹⁰⁶

Despite South Korea's sensitivity to China's perceptions of THAAD's deployment, Moon Jae-in's administration has affirmed South Korea's commitment to THAAD, while simultaneously slowing the deployment to conduct an environmental assessment. In June 2017 remarks in Washington, DC, South Korean foreign minister Kang Kyung-wha described South Korea's position on THAAD and highlighted the importance of the U.S.-ROK alliance.

My government has no intention to basically reverse the commitments made in the spirit of the ROK-U.S. alliance. Going through the environmental-impact assessment is an issue of domestic due process. It does not mean that we will cancel or reverse the decision to deploy THAAD. With democratic and procedural legitimacy obtained, we will strengthen public support for the deployment, which in turn will further strengthen the alliance into the future. The deployment of THAAD was an alliance decision, so will we, as alliance [*sic*], continue to collaborate on the basis of mutual trust.¹⁰⁷

Although THAAD complicates South Korea's relations with China, Seoul appears to view THAAD as a potentially positive element of the U.S.-ROK alliance. Deploying THAAD in South Korea also may increase the likelihood of further developing a formal or informal trilateral security relationship among the United States, Japan, and South Korea. Two American scholars described this "consequence of Chinese inaction," regarding North Korea's nuclear program as one part of a "nightmare for Chinese defense planners."¹⁰⁸ Throughout the Cold War and into the post–Cold War era, the United States has had strong bilateral alliances with South Korea and with Japan, but the relationship between Japan and South Korea has been the "important but precariously unpredictable leg" of the U.S.–Japan–South Korea triangle, according to Victor Cha, former director of Asian affairs at the U.S. National Security Council.¹⁰⁹ He described South

Korea–Japan relations as a "quasi alliance," a circumstance in which two countries are not allied with each other but are allied with a common third party, in this case the United States.¹¹⁰

Both the potential and the limitations of this quasi alliance were evident in June 2017. Following a North Korean test of a ballistic missile that could reach Alaska, the United States flew two B-1 bombers over South Korea to reassure U.S. allies and deter North Korea. The bombers were escorted by both South Korean and Japanese fighter aircraft. According to a U.S. military official, this "demonstrate[d] solidarity between Japan, ROK and the US to defend against provocative and destabilizing actions in the Pacific theater." Although this description suggests an effective trilateral defense relationship, press reports indicated that, although the fighter escorts flew in coordination with each other, each was conducting "separate bilateral missions" (i.e., between the United States and South Korea and between the United States and Japan appear to have preferred bilateral operations with the United States.

American policy makers advocate improving trilateral ties beyond this quasi alliance. American leaders in both the State and Defense Departments have shared a consensus that improving trilateral relations among the United States, Japan, and South Korea is a policy priority. In 2014, representatives from both departments testified to the Senate Foreign Relations Committee that the United States desired and would benefit from closer trilateral relations. Assistant Secretary of State Daniel Russel testified that "strategic cooperation among the United States, Japan, and the ROK is essential to developing the security order in Northeast Asia, especially given the threats facing us and our allies from North Korea and other regional uncertainties."¹¹² David F. Helvey, Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense for East Asia, said that "the dynamic nature of the region, and the growing threat from North Korea, make trilateral cooperation among the United States, the Republic of Korea, and Japan more important than ever. Simply put, trilateral security cooperation is an essential element of deterrence against North Korean threats. The Department of Defense encourages a healthy and open United States, Republic of Korea, and Japan relationship."113

Although U.S. policy makers desire improved trilateral relations, there are significant historical obstacles to achieving this goal. The legacies of history—particularly Japan's decades of conquest on the Korean Peninsula in the early twentieth century and a continuing territorial dispute—complicate efforts to achieve a more durable trilateral relationship. Korea was a Japanese colony from 1910 to 1945, and Japan's rule was particularly harsh during the Sino-Japanese War and World War II. Japanese soldiers forced tens of thousands of Korean women, euphemistically called "comfort women," into sexual slavery. Differing

perceptions of whether Japan has apologized sincerely for these and other wartime abuses impede improved South Korea–Japan relations.¹¹⁴ Similarly, the two countries disagree over who has sovereignty over an island group in the Sea of Japan, known as Dokdo to the South Koreans and Takeshima to the Japanese. South Korean president Lee Myung-bak visited these islands in 2012, eliciting a strong response from Japan, which faces several other territorial disputes over islands, such as those involving the Senkaku/Diaoyu Islands with China and Taiwan and the Northern Territories / Southern Kurils with Russia.¹¹⁵

Such lingering tensions have made it more difficult to achieve trilateral cooperation, and analysts disagree about the role the United States should play in resolving these tensions. The impact of history on South Korea–Japan relations was evident in 2012 when a proposed intelligence-sharing pact between the two countries collapsed shortly before the signing ceremony. The agreement failed because of South Korean domestic opposition rooted in lingering historical animosity.¹¹⁶ Some analysts believe that the United States should play a more active role in encouraging Japan and South Korea to resolve these historical and territorial disputes.¹¹⁷ Others argue that "Washington cannot broker a deal on the complex issue of historical memory."¹¹⁸ THAAD is certainly not a mechanism to settle these differences, but BMD cooperation could foster a more productive working relationship between Tokyo and Seoul.

Whether in the context of bilateral U.S.-ROK relations or trilateral U.S.-Japan-ROK relations, China appears to be concerned about several aspects of BMD that could overcome history and strengthen alliance relationships. The United States encourages many of its allies to participate in BMD efforts. The U.S. Department of Defense's 2014 Quadrennial Defense Review highlights the importance of multinational BMD: "Allied and partner acquisition of interoperable ballistic missile defense capabilities and participation in regional deterrence and defense architectures will counter the coercive and operational value of adversary ballistic missile systems."119 Furthermore, technical aspects of BMD encourage deliberate planning, information sharing, and time-sensitive decision making, all of which lend themselves to closer integration of multinational capabilities. The threat missiles move so quickly over such a long distance that the windows of opportunity to detect and engage them are small in area and short in time. Data often are shared among several sensors to detect and track a target; if these sensors belong to different countries, reliable data-sharing processes should be put in place. Additionally, because the threat may be within a BMD system's engagement envelope only briefly, decisions must be made quickly, perhaps according to preplanned, automated doctrines, which could mean that engagement authority is delegated to firing units. Without coordinated planning, information sharing, and decision making, there is a greater risk of missed engagement opportunities or redundant employment of limited interceptors.

While integrating with U.S. BMD systems, a country may discover that, given these unique characteristics, existing defense policies do not work well, which can lead to significant changes in doctrine and command and control (C2). Sugio Takahashi, a scholar at Japan's National Institute for Defense Studies, has documented how BMD cooperation with the United States transformed Japan's defense posture and relationship with its U.S. ally. As BMD cooperation increased, Japan amended its self-defense force law to allow its prime minister to predelegate engagement authority to the missile-defense task force. Additionally, the Japan Air Self-Defense Force relocated its Air Defense Force headquarters to the U.S. base in Yokota and built a Bilateral Joint Operations Coordination Center there, in part to facilitate the "seamless operational cooperation between the two countries' BMD systems."¹²⁰ It is not unreasonable for Chinese analysts to be concerned that similar operational demands could lead South Korea to change its own military doctrine and C2 if it integrates more closely with U.S. BMD systems.

Although Seoul has assured Beijing that THAAD deployment does not mean South Korea is joining an American BMD network, Chinese observers remain concerned it could lead to changes in South Korea's defense posture and alliance relationships, like those they have observed with regard to Japan. Regarding THAAD, the *PLA Daily* wrote that "South Korea cannot help but open up its intelligence and information to the United States and Japan in the areas of air defense, early warning, and airspace control if it imports THAAD."¹²¹ China already may be seeing evidence to support this argument. Overcoming both historical animosities and South Korean public opinion, South Korea and Japan signed a revised information-sharing agreement, called the General Security of Military Information Agreement, in November 2016. Xinhua wrote that this agreement would "serve the U.S. pivot-to-Asia strategy by integrating military intelligence programs among the three countries," hinting at China's fear of a strengthened trilateral relationship.¹²²

Summarizing America's interest in enhanced trilateral cooperation, the commander of U.S. Pacific Command, Admiral Harry B. Harris Jr., said, "If you look at Northeast Asia, we have treaties to defend Japan and treaties to defend South Korea. I think there's value in a Northeast Asia trilateral [agreement], where we bring Japan, the United States, and South Korea together, [which] I'm working hard on." Actions in the western Pacific suggest that these efforts to improve trilateral relations have the potential to succeed, specifically regarding BMD cooperation. For example, in June 2016 the U.S., Japanese, and South Korean navies held a BMD-tracking exercise, with a total of five ships from the three countries.¹²³ As China appears to fear, BMD could be a mechanism for improved trilateral cooperation. It would be reasonable for China to assume that THAAD might advance this trend.

POLICY IMPLICATIONS FOR THE UNITED STATES

Having considered several alternative explanations for China's opposition to THAAD, we can ask: What is the relative importance of each explanation? And what are the ramifications for U.S. policy? First, China's fears of a security dilemma on the Korean Peninsula are unfounded. Second, the United States should appreciate China's concern about THAAD's potential impact on its nuclear deterrent and take steps to reassure China about the limited objectives of America's homeland-defense BMD program. Third, recognizing that China is particularly concerned about America's Northeast Asian alliances, the United States should leverage THAAD and BMD cooperation with South Korea and Japan to strengthen bilateral ties with South Korea and build up trilateral U.S.–Japan–South Korea relations. On the basis of this analysis, Beijing's opposition to THAAD should not weigh on decision making in Washington about its employment in South Korea but instead should remind policy makers of the value and potential of U.S. alliances in Northeast Asia.

First, China's argument that THAAD exceeds the needs of defending the Korean Peninsula and could spark an arms race there is not supported well by facts and should not affect U.S. policy. As the North Korean missile threat becomes more advanced and as the pace of the country's testing accelerates, it is reasonable for the United States and South Korea to bolster their defenses of critical forces, infrastructure, and populations. The United States may want to consider informing Chinese interlocutors about the tactical circumstances that require THAAD, but otherwise should not change its deployment posture because of this criticism.

Second, Washington should acknowledge but refute Beijing's concern about BMD and THAAD's impact on the viability of its strategic nuclear deterrent. Even if the United States desired to use BMD to defend against a Chinese strategic nuclear attack, adding an AN/TPY-2 radar to the Korean Peninsula likely does not change appreciably the threat information available to the U.S. homeland-defense BMD system. Chinese authors have criticized the United States for not making efforts to cooperate with China on BMD concerns; they suggest the United States should "restrain offensive capabilities and defensive capabilities, increase transparency, and enhance bilateral dialogues" to convince China of the limited aims of American BMD capabilities.¹²⁴ This proposal—that the United States should adopt unilateral arms limits—likely would not be acceptable to the United States;

however, more discussions of BMD capabilities and limitations may be useful as a confidence-building measure.

There are several approaches the United States could take to reassure China about THAAD's limited impact on its nuclear deterrent. Some U.S. scholars have proposed reassuring China about THAAD and GBI's focus on North Korea through steps such as a joint technical analysis of U.S. BMD programs, and inviting Chinese observers to monitor tests of the homeland-defense BMD system.¹²⁵ Their recommendation could be extended to include observing a THAAD test. Steps to increase transparency would need to strike a fine balance of revealing enough to convince China that the AN/TPY-2 radar in South Korea does not threaten Beijing's ICBMs while not revealing capabilities and limitations that China's own conventional ballistic missiles then could exploit. In any case, China may not be interested in attempts at transparency; in 2016, the United States offered to brief Chinese officials about the AN/TPY-2 radar, but China rebuffed these offers.¹²⁶ Alternatively, the United States could emphasize to China that, by safeguarding South Korea and Japan from a North Korean nuclear attack, BMD acts as a brake on their nuclear programs.¹²⁷ The development of nuclear weapons by South Korea and Japan might be a worse outcome for China's security than a limited U.S. BMD program.

Rather than addressing China's concern about BMD's impact on China's nuclear deterrent, others have advocated using BMD and THAAD to leverage this concern and encourage China to influence North Korea more effectively. According to this perspective, if China supports meaningful sanctions against North Korea, the United States will not deploy any more strategic GBIs. If South Korea and the United States agreed that North Korea's nuclear program no longer posed a threat, the United States would withdraw THAAD from South Korea, and perhaps begin to reduce the number of GBIs.¹²⁸ However, although there is coercive logic to balancing the perceived threat of THAAD and GBI with the assurance of future BMD disarmament pending North Korean compliance, appearing to bend to Chinese pressure on BMD might complicate U.S. efforts to reassure regional allies about American security commitments.¹²⁹ Instead of using THAAD as a bargaining chip with China, the United States should use it as a catalyst for improvements in the bilateral U.S.–South Korea alliance and trilateral U.S.–Japan–South Korea relations.

Third, the United States should recognize the importance China places on THAAD's potential influence on American alliances in Northeast Asia, and leverage this concern to demonstrate the tangible impact of Beijing's lack of success in persuading Pyongyang to restrain its nuclear and ballistic-missile programs. As China seems to fear, THAAD specifically, and BMD more generally, may be a mechanism to encourage more routine integration and cooperation among the United States, South Korea, and Japan, which may help to overcome historical grievances and build a more durable trilateral U.S.-ROK-Japan relationship. U.S. diplomacy should emphasize to Beijing that China's inability to influence North Korea's nuclear program has contributed to the perceived need for more-robust BMD, which could lead, as an unintended consequence, to improved bilateral and trilateral alliance relationships.

THAAD has seized China's attention and received its condemnation, and likely will continue to do so into the future. South Korea and the United States decided to deploy THAAD after years of attempts by China and other members of the Six-Party Talks to rein in North Korea's nuclear and ballistic-missile ambitions. Owing to its proximity to and political and economic relationships with North Korea, China has appeared to be the country with the most leverage on Pyong-yang, but even its influence has failed to restrain Kim Jong Un. In the absence of efforts by China to end North Korea's nuclear brinkmanship, the United States and its allies must use both military and diplomatic tools to defend themselves and shape the security environment. It is reasonable for the United States and South Korea to deploy THAAD—a defensive weapon—to defend their forces against new and challenging North Korean threats. It will not spark an arms race in what already is one of the world's most militarized areas. It does not threaten China's nuclear deterrent. It—perhaps—would improve bilateral and trilateral U.S. alliance relationships in Northeast Asia.

The United States has deployed THAAD to South Korea despite China's objections. The Trump administration should take several interrelated steps to maximize THAAD's value as a policy tool, not just as a defensive weapon system. To address the first two Chinese criticisms about THAAD, Washington should emphasize the deployment's defensive nature and allay Beijing's concerns about BMD's impact on its nuclear force. Recognizing the importance China attaches to THAAD's potential influence on bilateral and trilateral alliance relationships, the United States also should emphasize that deploying THAAD was necessary, in part, because China has not used its influence successfully with North Korea to end the latter's nuclear weapons program.

For this approach to be effective, however, the United States must do more than just employ THAAD in South Korea. The United States should emphasize THAAD's potential effect on regional alliances to spur Chinese cooperation in ending North Korea's nuclear threat. Alliances have been a source of American strength since the end of World War II and remain particularly relevant to the nuclear standoff with North Korea. America has five treaty allies in Asia alone, including South Korea and Japan, while China, for comparison, has only one ally worldwide—North Korea. Improving U.S. alliance relationships with South Korea and Japan would send an unmistakable signal to Chinese leaders that their apparent inability to rein in North Korea has tangible outcomes that are contrary to China's interests. THAAD has tremendous potential to reshape the dynamics of U.S. alliances in Northeast Asia, but only as part of what should be a concerted diplomatic effort to strengthen alliance relationships. THAAD could contribute to closer defense cooperation in Northeast Asia, but deploying a U.S. BMD system cannot spark this evolution by itself.

The United States should not take South Korea—its democratic ally and THAAD's host—for granted. THAAD is a politically significant issue there, and was a factor in the election of Moon Jae-in, who campaigned as a THAAD skeptic. The United States should work closely with President Moon to convey the utility and value of THAAD to the South Korean people, while also respecting agreements made by previous administrations about THAAD's funding. Demands that Seoul renegotiate financial details of THAAD's already-controversial deployment might only inflame THAAD's South Korean opponents and undercut assurances of America's commitment to its ally.

During his campaign Moon criticized the accelerated deployment of THAAD, but suggested that "if South Korea can have more time to process this matter democratically, the U.S. will gain a higher level of trust from South Koreans and, therefore, the alliance between the two nations will become even stronger."¹³⁰ The United States should have the strategic patience and diplomatic savvy to earn this "higher level of trust" from South Korea. Furthermore, U.S.-ROK relations are not limited to the military alliance. Trade, for example, is another important aspect of bilateral ties that should be encouraged similarly, through consistent policies and trusting relationships. Renegotiating financial aspects of THAAD's deployment or the Korea-U.S. Free Trade Agreement, as the Trump administration has proposed, may signal that America's commitment to South Korea is conditional, which would not be likely to build trust in bilateral relations.

The United States should consider THAAD as more than an end unto itself, seeing it instead as part of a comprehensive strategy to cultivate and bolster alliance relationships in Northeast Asia. China's objections to THAAD in South Korea indicate that Beijing considers alliances to be a source of U.S. strength in Northeast Asia and fears that THAAD could bolster these alliances. Thomas Christensen wrote of the 1996 Taiwan Strait crisis that a "robust U.S. security presence and commitment to East Asia, in the proper context, can incentivize China to behave more moderately toward its neighbors."¹³¹ Similarly, THAAD might enable the United States to demonstrate its continued security commitment to allies in East Asia and incentivize China to urge North Korea to curb its nuclear ambitions. Strengthening the bilateral U.S.-ROK alliance while bolstering the trilateral U.S.-ROK-Japan relationship could amplify this effect. If THAAD has this positive impact on U.S. alliances but Beijing remains unable to constrain Pyongyang's nuclear ambitions, improved relationships with Seoul and Tokyo still would strengthen Washington's position in future diplomatic efforts. To derive these potential political benefits from THAAD's deployment, however, U.S. commitments to allies in Northeast Asia should be explicit and enduring, not ambiguous and transactional.

NOTES

The author is indebted to Alden Watts, Thomas Christensen, and four anonymous reviewers for their valuable comments on previous drafts.

- "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hong Lei's Regular Press Conference on July 8, 2016," Foreign Ministry of the People's Republic of China [hereafter FMPRC], July 8, 2016, www .fmprc.gov.cn/.
- 2. E.g., "THAAD Poses Real Threat to Security of China," *China Daily*, July 15, 2016, www .chinadaily.com.cn/; "THAAD Increases Peninsula Risks," *China Daily*, July 21, 2016, www.chinadaily.com.cn/.
- 3. "China Again Urges ROK to Stop THAAD Deployment," *Xinhua*, March 11, 2017, usa .chinadaily.com.cn/.
- Zhu Ping, "THAAD US Ploy to Destabilize Region," *China Daily*, July 9, 2016, usa .chinadaily.com.cn/.
- Strengthening U.S. Alliances in Northeast Asia: Hearing Before the Subcomm. on E. Asian & Pac. Affairs of the S. Comm. on Foreign Relations, 113th Cong., pp. 4–7 (March 4, 2014) (statement of Hon. Daniel Russel, Assistant Secretary of State for East Asian and Pacific Affairs) [hereafter Russel statement].
- 6. Thomas J. Christensen, *The China Challenge: Shaping the Choices of a Rising Power* (New York: W. W. Norton, 2015), p. 122.
- 7. Mark Landler, "As Trump Bets on China's Help on North Korea, Aides Ask: Is It Worth It?," *New York Times*, June 15, 2017, www .nytimes.com/.
- 8. Brad Roberts, "Strategic Dead End or Game Changer?," in *Regional Missile Defense from a*

Global Perspective, ed. Catherine M. Kelleher and Peter Dombrowski (Stanford, CA: Stanford Univ. Press, 2015), pp. 249–52.

- Terence Roehrig, "Reinforcing Deterrence: The U.S. Military Response to North Korean Provocations," in *Joint U.S.-Korea Academic Studies: Facing Reality in East Asia; Tough Decisions on Competition and Cooperation*, ed. Gilbert Rozman (Washington, DC: Korea Economic Institute of America, 2015), p. 228.
- Bruce Klingner, "The Importance of THAAD Missile Defense," *Journal of East Asian Affairs* 29, no. 2 (Fall/Winter 2015), p. 32.
- Chung Min Lee, *Fault Lines in a Rising Asia* (Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2016), p. 312.
- 12. "China President Asked South Korea to Reject US Request on Missile System—Paper," *JoongAng Daily*, February 5, 2015, via BBC Monitoring Asia Pacific, available at lexisnexis .com/.
- "China Voices Concern over U.S. THAAD on Korean Soil," *Korea Herald*, March 16, 2015, www.koreaherald.com/.
- 14. Choe Sang-hun, "North Korea Launches Rocket Seen as Cover for a Missile Test," *New York Times*, February 6, 2016, www.nytimes .com/.
- 15. Wang Yi (remarks to the Statesmen's Forum, Center for Strategic and International Studies, Washington, DC, February 25, 2016), transcript available at csis-prod.s3.amazonaws .com/.
- U.S. Defense Dept., "Republic of Korea and the United States Make Alliance Decision to Deploy THAAD to Korea," news release NR-254-16, July 7, 2016, www.defense.gov/.

- 17. "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hong Lei's Regular Press Conference on July 8, 2016."
- 18. "Xi Jinping Meets with President Barack Obama of US," *FMPRC*, September 3, 2016, www.fmprc.gov.cn/; "Xi Jinping Meets with President Park Geun-hye of the ROK," *FMPRC*, September 5, 2016, www.fmprc.gov .cn/.
- Michelle Nichols, "U.N. Censure of North Korea Missile Thwarted," *Reuters*, August 9, 2016, www.reuters.com/.
- "China Reveals Holding Joint Naval Drills," *China Military Online*, November 29, 2016, english.chinamil.com.cn/.
- "China, Russia to Hold Further Anti-missile Drills after U.S. THAAD Decision," *Reuters*, October 11, 2016, www.reuters.com/.
- 22. "Diplomatic Tensions Slow Growth of Chinese Tourists to S. Korea," *Yonhap*, December 22, 2016, english.yonhapnews.co.kr/; Amy Qin and Choe Sang-hun, "South Korean Missile Defense Deal Appears to Sour China's Taste for K-pop," *New York Times*, August 7, 2016, www.nytimes.com/.
- 23. "U.S. to Deploy THAAD Anti-missile Battery in South Korea in 8–10 Months: Commander," *Reuters*, November 3, 2016, www.reuters .com/; White House, Office of the Press Secretary, "Press Briefing by Press Secretary Josh Earnest, Deputy Press Secretary Jennifer Friedman, and CEA Chair Jason Furman," news release, December 15, 2016, obama whitehouse.archives.gov/.
- 24. Kim Ji-eun and Yi Yong-in, "Hurried THAAD Deployment to Make Fait Accompli, before Election," *The Hankyoreh*, April 27, 2017, english.hani.co.kr/; Scott A. Snyder, "Understanding South Korea's Tense Election," *Council on Foreign Relations*, May 4, 2017, www.cfr.org/, quoted in "South Korean Exit Polls Predict Win for Liberal Candidate," Council on Foreign Relations *Daily News Brief*, May 9, 2017, www.cfr.org/.
- 25. Gerry Mullany and Michael R. Gordon, "U.S. Starts Deploying THAAD Antimissile System in South Korea, after North's Tests," *New York Times*, March 6, 2017, www.nytimes.com/.
- 26. "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Geng Shuang's Regular Press Conference on March

7, 2017," *FMPRC*, March 7, 2017, www.fmprc .gov.cn/.

- 27. Choe Sang-hun, "U.S. Antimissile System Goes Live in South Korea," *New York Times*, May 2, 2017, www.nytimes.com/.
- 28. Stephen J. Adler, Jeff Mason, and Steve Holland, "Exclusive: Trump Vows to Fix or Scrap South Korea Trade Deal, Wants Missile System Payment," *Reuters*, April 27, 2017, www .reuters.com/.
- Jenny Lee, "THAAD Cost Debate Could Erode US–South Korea Alliance, Experts Say," VOA, May 3, 2017, www.voanews.com/.
- Elizabeth Shim, "South Korea's THAAD to Stay Deployed during Environmental Study," UPI, June 7, 2017, www.upi.com/.
- Motoko Rich, "North Korea Fires More Missiles as Seoul Puts Off U.S. Defense System," *New York Times*, June 7, 2017, www.nytimes .com/.
- "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hua Chunying's Regular Press Conference on June 7, 2017," *FMPRC*, June 7, 2017, www.fmprc .gov.cn/.
- "Seoul Needs to Get Out of THAAD 'Dilemma," *China Daily*, June 22, 2017, www .chinadaily.com.cn/.
- 34. Choe Sang-hun, "South Korea Voices Support for U.S. Antimissile System," *New York Times*, June 26, 2017, www.nytimes.com/.
- Robert Jervis, Perception and Misperception in International Politics (Princeton, NJ: Princeton Univ. Press, 1976), p. 31.
- 36. Ibid., pp. 61–62.
- 37. Ibid., pp. 62-64.
- "US Caution Urged over Missile Move," *China Daily*, February 15, 2016, www.chinadaily .com.cn/.
- "Decision to Deploy THAAD in S Korea Triggers Controversy over Regional Tension, Effectiveness," *China Daily*, July 8, 2016, europe .chinadaily.com.cn/.
- 40. Zhou Bo, "THAAD Seeking a Hare in a Hen's Coop," *China Daily*, March 12, 2016, europe .chinadaily.com.cn/.
- 41. Wang Junsheng, "Costly Consequences of THAAD for Seoul," *China Daily*, August 4, 2016, www.chinadaily.com.cn/.

42. Ibid.

- Lu Yin, "Korean Peninsula Needs Talks, Not THAAD," *China Daily*, August 16, 2016, www.chinadaily.com.cn/.
- 44. Oh Seok-min, "N. Korea's Defense Spending Rises 16 Pct over 5 Yrs: Seoul Ministry," *Yonhap*, April 14, 2014, english.yonhapnews .co.kr/.
- 45. "Unclassified Statement of Vice Admiral J. D. Syring, USN, Director, Missile Defense Agency, before the House Armed Services Committee Subcommittee on Strategic Forces," *Missile Defense Agency*, June 7, 2017, www.mda.mil/.
- 46. Bruce Klingner, "South Korea Needs THAAD Missile Defense," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder*, no. 3,024 (June 12, 2015), pp. 5–6, available at thf_media.s3.amazonaws.com/.
- 47. "Aegis Ballistic Missile Defense," *Missile Defense Agency*, www.mda.mil/.
- Rod Lyon, "The Hard Truth about THAAD, South Korea and China," *The Buzz* (blog), *National Interest*, February 23, 2016, nationalinterest.org/.
- 49. "Terminal High Altitude Area Defense (THAAD)," Missile Defense Agency, www .mda.mil/. One hundred kilometers above sea level commonly is considered the farthest extent of the earth's atmosphere. "100 Km Boundary for Astronautics," Fédération Aéronautique Internationale, www.fai.org/.
- 50. "Terminal High Altitude Area Defense."
- Klingner, "South Korea Needs THAAD Missile Defense," p. 5.
- 52. Choi Kyon-gae, "S. Korea Military Says THAAD Could Intercept Rodong Missiles Fired at Steep Angle," *Yonhap*, July 21, 2016, english.yonhapnews.co.kr/.
- 53. Choe Sang-hun, "South Korea Says North Has Capacity to Put Nuclear Warhead on a Missile," *New York Times*, April 5, 2016, www .nytimes.com/.
- 54. "Top 50 World Container Ports," *World Shipping Council*, www.worldshipping.org/.
- 55. Choi, "S. Korea Military Says THAAD Could Intercept Rodong Missiles."
- Robert Jervis, "Cooperation under the Security Dilemma," *World Politics* 30, no. 2 (January 1978), p. 201.

- 57. Ibid., pp. 201-206.
- "Global Threats and Regional Security: Q&A" (IISS Shangri-La Dialogue 2017 Fifth Plenary Question and Answer, Singapore, June 4, 2017), available at www.iiss.org/.
- "THAAD Flight and Intercept Tests since 2005," mostlymissiledefense, July 10, 2016, mostlymissiledefense.com/.
- 60. Park Ju-min and Jin Hyun-joo, "Fore! South Korea Golf Course May Get Anti-missile Battery," *Reuters*, September 30, 2016, www .reuters.com/; Mullany and Gordon, "U.S. Starts Deploying THAAD Antimissile System"; "N. Korea Unveils 'Satellite Photos' of THAAD in S. Korea," *Yonhap*, May 10, 2017, english.yonhapnews.co.kr/.
- 61. Lee Jung-ae and Jung In-hwan, "THAAD Deployment Delayed for Environmental Impact Assessment," *The Hankyoreh*, June 8, 2017, english.hani.co.kr/.
- 62. Jervis, "Cooperation under the Security Dilemma," p. 200.
- 63. Christopher P. Twomey and Michael S. Chase, "Chinese Attitudes toward Missile Defense," in *Regional Missile Defense from a Global Perspective*, ed. Kelleher and Dombrowski, p. 197; Eoin Micheál McNamara, "Restraining Rivalries? U.S. Alliance Policy and the Challenges of Regional Security in the Middle East and East Asia," *Irish Studies in International Affairs* 27 (2016), p. 217.
- 64. U.S. Missile Defense Agency, "Army Navy / Portable Radar Surveillance (AN/TPY-2)," fact sheet, www.mda.mil/. Although sources report a variety of ranges for the AN/TPY-2, a reliable estimate is six hundred kilometers in terminal mode and between 1,500 and 3,000 km in forward-based mode. "THAAD Radar Ranges," *mostlymissiledefense*, July 17, 2016, mostlymissiledefense.com/.
- 65. For the argument that the AN/TPY-2 can observe peacetime missile tests, see Li Bin, "The Security Dilemma and THAAD Deployment in the ROK," *China-US Focus*, March 6, 2017, www.chinausfocus.com/. For the argument that the AN/TPY-2 provides wartime early warning and warhead discrimination against ICBMs, see Wu Riqiang, "China's Anxiety about US Missile Defense: A Solution," *Survival* 55, no. 5 (October–November 2013), pp. 29–52.

- 66. "Washington's THAAD Muscle Flexing Unmasks Anxiety about Declining Hegemony," *China Daily*, August 4, 2016, www.chinadaily .com.cn/.
- 67. Zhang Naiqian, "US THAAD Deployment in South Korea Upsets Strategic Balance in Northeast Asia," *Jiefangjun Bao*, July 16, 2016, dlib.eastview.com/.
- 68. U.S. Defense Dept., Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2016 (Washington, DC: Office of the Secretary of Defense, April 2016), p. 38, available at www .defense.gov/.
- 69. Amy Woolf, *The New START Treaty: Central Limits and Key Provisions*, CRS Report R41219 (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, 2016), p. 20, available at fas .org/.
- State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, "China's Military Strategy," USNI News, May 2015, news.usni .org/.
- Pan Zhenqiang, "China's Insistence on No-First-Use," *China Security*, no. 1 (August 2005), p. 5, available at www.files.ethz.ch/.
- 72. Thomas J. Christensen, "The Meaning of the Nuclear Evolution: China's Strategic Modernization and US-China Security Relations," *Journal of Strategic Studies* 35, no. 4 (2012), pp. 447–87, available at tandfonline.com/; Gregory Kulacki, "China's Nuclear Threshold and No First-Use," *Union of Concerned Scientists*, September 24, 2014, allthingsnuclear .org/; Pan Zhenqiang, "China's No First Use of Nuclear Weapons," in *Understanding Chinese Nuclear Thinking*, ed. Li Bin and Tong Zhao (Washington, DC: Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2016), pp. 51–77.
- Fiona S. Cunningham and M. Taylor Fravel, "Assuring Assured Retaliation: China's Nuclear Posture and U.S.-China Strategic Stability," *International Security* 40, no. 2 (October 2015), p. 18.
- 74. Ibid.
- 75. Ibid., p. 19.
- Twomey and Chase, "Chinese Attitudes toward Missile Defense," p. 201.
- 77. Zhang Naiqian, "US THAAD Deployment in South Korea Upsets Strategic Balance."

- 78. Li Bin et al., "Why Is China Modernizing Its Nuclear Arsenal?" (panel discussion at Carnegie International Nuclear Policy Conference 2015, Washington, DC, March 24, 2015), transcript available at carnegieendowment .org/.
- 79. Wu Riqiang, "China's Anxiety about US Missile Defense," p. 37.
- Thomas C. Schelling, *Arms and Influence* (New Haven, CT: Yale Univ. Press, 2008), p. 247.
- Ashton B. Carter, introduction to *Ballistic* Missile Defense, ed. Ashton B. Carter and David N. Schwartz (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution, 1984), p. 22.
- Lawrence Freedman, "The Small Nuclear Powers," in *Ballistic Missile Defense*, ed. Carter and Schwartz, p. 256.
- 83. "Address by H. E. Yang Jiechi, Minister of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, at the Conference on Disarmament," *FMPRC*, August 12, 2009, www.fmprc.gov.cn/.
- 84. "China Urges Diplomacy to Curb Missile Proliferation," *China Daily*, September 23, 2013, www.chinadaily.com.cn/.
- 85. "Foreign Minister Sergey Lavrov's Remarks at the 71st Session of the UN General Assembly," *Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation*, September 23, 2016, www.mid .ru/.
- 86. Roberts, "Strategic Dead End or Game Changer?," p. 256.
- U.S. Defense Dept., *Ballistic Missile Defense Review Report* (Washington, DC: February 2010), pp. 4, 12–13, available at archive .defense.gov/.
- 88. For the current inventory of forty-four missiles, see Jennifer DiMascio and James Drew, "Space Factory: Can Congress Stop Missile Defense Kill-Vehicle Production from Flatlining?," *Aviation Week and Space Technology* [hereafter AW&ST], October 16, 2017, p. 60, available at www.aviationweek.com/; for a description of GBI, see James Drew, "Anatomy of a Ground Based Interceptor," AW&ST, October 12, 2017, p. 59, available at www.aviationweek.com/.
- 89. For the Trump administration request for an additional twenty interceptors, see Patricia Zengerle, "Trump Wants \$4 Billion More for

Missile Defense, Citing North Korea," *Reuters*, November 6, 2017, www.reuters.com/; for congressional advocates of additional interceptors, see DiMascio and Drew, "Space Factory."

- 90. For the GBI test record—ten successful intercepts in eighteen attempts since 1999—see U.S. Missile Defense Agency, "Ballistic Missile Defense Intercept Flight Test Record," fact sheet, December 14, 2016, www.mda.mil/. It has been reported that two GBIs would be launched at each inbound target, further limiting homeland-defense BMD capacity; see James Drew, "Boeing Installs 44th GBI Interceptor as Trump Seeks 20 More," *Aerospace Daily & Defense Report*, November 7, 2017, p. 5, available at www.aviationweek.com/.
- 91. Wang Junsheng, "Costly Consequences of THAAD for Seoul."
- "Pentagon Document Confirms THAAD's Eight-Hour Conversion Ability," *The Hankyoreh*, June 3, 2015, english.hani.co.kr/.
- 93. The Cobra program includes sensors in the air (Cobra Ball), at fixed ground sites (Cobra Dane and Cobra Shoe), and at sea (Cobra King). Cobra King is an S-and-X-band radar system mounted on USNS Howard O. Lorenzen, a missile range instrumentation ship that, according to a U.S. Air Force press release, provides "worldwide, high quality, high resolution, multi-wavelength radar data to the Department of Defense's strategic community, the Missile Defense Agency, and other government agencies." See Susan A. Romano, "Air Force's New Maritime Radar Becomes Operational," U.S. Air Force, August 11, 2014, www.af.mil/, and Tyler Rogoway, "These Are the Wild Radar Ships That Make Missile Defense Possible," Foxtrot Alpha, June 24, 2014, foxtrotalpha.jalopnik.com/.
- 94. Wu Riqiang, "China's Anxiety about US Missile Defense," pp. 30–31; "The Ballistic Missile Defense System (BMDS)—Sensors," *Missile Defense Agency*, www.mda.mil/.
- 95. Christensen, The China Challenge, p. 276.
- 96. Charles L. Glaser and Steve Fetter, "Should the United States Reject MAD? Damage Limitation and U.S. Nuclear Strategy toward China," *International Security* 41, no. 1 (Summer 2016), p. 75, available at mitpressjournals .com/.

- 97. Zhu Ping, "THAAD Threatens Northeast Asian Peace," *China Daily*, July 8, 2016, www .chinadaily.com.cn/.
- Chung Jae-ho and Kim Ji-yoon, "Is South Korea in China's Orbit? Assessing Seoul's Perceptions and Policies," *Asian Policy* 21 (January 2016), pp. 123–45.
- 99. Wang Junsheng, "THAAD Will Not Bring Seoul Security," *China Daily*, August 23, 2016, usa.chinadaily.com.cn/.
- 100. Zhu Ping, "THAAD US Ploy to Destabilize Region."
- 101. Roehrig, "Reinforcing Deterrence," p. 223.
- 102. Ibid., p. 229.
- 103. Sarah Kim, "Korea Claims It Isn't Joining U.S. Missile Defense," *Korea JoongAng Daily*, July 21, 2016, koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/.
- 104. Lu Yin, "Korean Peninsula Needs Talks, Not THAAD."
- 105. Wang Junsheng, "The Korean Peninsula Situation after the UN Resolution 2270" (briefing presented at the Stimson Center, Washington, DC, June 13, 2016), slide 10, available at www .stimson.org/.
- 106. Zhu Ping, "THAAD US Ploy to Destabilize Region."
- 107. Kang Kyung-wha [Minister of Foreign Affairs] (remarks to the J-CSIS Forum 2017, Center for Strategic and International Studies, Washington, DC, June 26, 2017), p. 207, available at beyondparallel.csis.org/.
- 108. Eric Heginbotham and Richard J. Samuels, "How to Get China to Use Its Leverage against North Korea," *National Interest*, September 18, 2016, nationalinterest.org/.
- 109. Victor D. Cha, Alignment despite Antagonism: The United States-Korea-Japan Security Triangle (Stanford, CA: Stanford Univ. Press, 1999), p. 1.
- 110. Ibid., pp. 1-3.
- 111. Zachary Cohen, Barbara Starr, and Ryan Browne, "US B-1 Bombers Fly near North Korea," *CNN*, June 20, 2017, www.cnn.com/.
- 112. Russel statement, pp. 8-9.
- 113. Strengthening U.S. Alliances in Northeast Asia: Hearing Before the Subcomm. on E. Asian & Pac. Affairs of the S. Comm. on Foreign Relations, 113th Cong., p. 12 (March 4, 2014)

(statement of David F. Helvey, Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense for East Asia).

- 114. Justin McCurry, "Anger of Wartime Sex Slaves Haunts Japan and South Korea," *The Guardian*, October 18, 2012, www.theguardian .com/.
- 115. Park Cheol-hee, "Korea-Japan Relations under Deep Stress," in Asia's Alliance Triangle: U.S.-Japan-South Korea Relations at a Tumultuous Time, ed. Gilbert Rozman (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2015), pp. 87–91.
- 116. "S. Korea, Japan Endorse Military Intelligence Sharing Pact," *Kyodo*, November 22, 2016, english.kyodonews.jp/.
- 117. Brad Glosserman and Scott A. Snyder, *The Japan–South Korea Identity Clash: East Asian Security and the United States* (New York: Columbia Univ. Press, 2015), p. 144.
- 118. Strengthening U.S. Alliances in Northeast Asia: Hearing Before the Subcomm. on E. Asian & Pac. Affairs of the S. Comm. on Foreign Relations, 113th Cong., p. 26 (March 4, 2014) (statement of Sheila Smith, Senior Fellow for Japan Studies, Council on Foreign Relations).
- 119. U.S. Defense Dept., *Quadrennial Defense Review 2014* (Washington, DC: 2014), p. 32, available at archive.defense.gov/.
- 120. Sugio Takahashi, *Ballistic Missile Defense in Japan: Deterrence and Military Transformation*, Proliferation Papers 44 (Paris: Institut français des relations internationales, Center for Asian Studies, December 2012), p. 17, available at www.ifri.org/.
- 121. Zhang Naiqian, "US THAAD Deployment in South Korea Upsets Strategic Balance."
- 122. "News Analysis: Doubts behind S. Korea's Hurried Push for Military Pact with Japan,"

Xinhua, November 18, 2016, news.xinhuanet .com/.

- 123. Sam LaGrone, "North Korean Threat Pushing U.S., Korea, and Japan Closer in Ballistic Missile Defense Cooperation," USNI News, November 17, 2016, news.usni.org/.
- 124. Wu Riqiang, "China's Anxiety about US Missile Defense," p. 48.
- 125. Reassurance is defined as "a strategy that endeavors to convince adversaries that they are not going to be the target of serious harm." Linton Brooks and Mira Rapp-Hooper, "Extended Deterrence, Assurance, and Reassurance in the Pacific during the Second Nuclear Age," in Strategic Asia 2013–14: Asia in the Second Nuclear Age, ed. Ashley J. Tellis, Abraham M. Denmark, and Travis Tanner (Seattle, WA: National Bureau of Asian Research, 2013), p. 268.
- 126. Abraham Denmark, "China's Fear of U.S. Missile Defense Is Disingenuous," *Foreign Policy*, March 20, 2017, www.foreignpolicy .com/.
- 127. John S. Park and Lee Dong-sun, "North Korea: Existential Deterrence and Diplomatic Leverage," in *The Long Shadow: Nuclear Weapons and Security in 21st Century Asia*, ed. Muthiah Alagappa (Stanford, CA: Stanford Univ. Press, 2008), p. 287.
- 128. Heginbotham and Samuels, "How to Get China to Use Its Leverage."
- 129. McNamara, "Restraining Rivalries?," p. 217.
- 130. Anna Fifield, "South Korea's Likely Next President Asks the U.S. to Respect Its Democracy," *Washington Post*, May 2, 2017, www .washingtonpost.com/.
- 131. Christensen, The China Challenge, p. 195.